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Dear Friends,

2023 passed in a blur of school buses, Tai Chi 
classes, revived public tours, tons of volunteer 
events, and lots of planning for the future. It was 
a busy, fun year and it felt like normal again in the 
Arboretum. We spent a lot of the year meeting 
with park users, neighbors, members, and others 
as we move forward with our plans to improve 
facilities as we approach Hoyt Arboretum’s 100th 
birthday. I come out of these meetings with a 
renewed appreciation for how much the park 
means to people and the many different ways people enjoy it.

Recently we’ve been deep in planning for accessibility improvements to 
the Bristlecone Pine Trail. In the project’s community meetings, it has been 
wonderful to hear from so many people with mobility challenges, of how 
important that trail is to them, and how they are looking forward to these 
upgrades that they are part of shaping. These opportunities don’t come 
around very often. The trail was last improved about 40 years ago, and the 
improvements we make today should last for another 50 years. So, while 
I get impatient that these projects take so long, it is also pretty magical to 
know that the second graders exploring that trail on a field trip today might 
take their kids and grandkids down that trail 50 years from now.

As we look to the future, we’ve been building our team at all levels, from 
staff to Board to Advisory Council.  We continue to benefit from the best 
volunteers in all of Portland, and we will need all of this support, at all 
of these levels to face the challenges in the years ahead. Some of those 
challenges are upon us right now like the impacts of climate change in the 
park and across our city. Others are challenges we choose to take on, like 
making improvements to the park and our facilities to make Hoyt Arboretum 
more accessible, educational, and welcoming for all.

Hoyt Arboretum’s Friends (this means YOU) make all of this work possible. 
When a big ice storm comes through and creates weeks of clean up, we 
know that we can turn to our Friends.  And when we work to achieve big 
goals for this park, that optimism also comes from the knowledge that we 
have our Friends by our side.  

Thank you for being a Friend to Hoyt Arboretum,

 
Anna Goldrich
Executive Director
Hoyt Arboretum Friends



We had a great 
planting season with 
96 additions, and 
though the summer 
was warmer than 
average, good spring 
rainfall and summer 
growing conditions 
were great for the 
trees. A big snow 
day in February did 
not cause much 

damage and overall low temp of 18 degrees 
was comfortable for Zone 8 and lower 
plants. A record high of 108 in August was 
uncomfortable but not damaging. 

Notable plantings were the Wollemi grove 
on Bristlecone Pine Trail, Pinus veitchii, 
Pinus clausa, and Pinus strobiformis, all 
Mexican pines added to the extensive pine 
collection. Many new holly cultivars that 
are part of the American Holly Society test 
program were added and will be evaluated 
for horticultural use.

Losses in 2023 were minimal, the most 
notable being the removal of the bamboo 
Phyllostachys vivax which sustained 
extensive snow damage over multiple years. 
The open area will be planted with 4 new 
clumping bamboo species.

A seed collection trip to the Southern 
Siskiyou and Northern Sierra mountains 
in October with the University of British 

Columbia and Polly Hill Arboretum 
was a great success. 106 
collections were made, most 
notably Pinus balfouriana 

(foxtail pine) collected from 
Mt Eddy. This species is 

not well represented 
in arboreta and we 

hope to distribute 
plants in 2025 

once they are 
large enough 
to ship.

Martin Nicholson 
Hoyt Arboretum Curator,
Portland Parks & Recreation

COLLECTION SPOTLIGHT
This year we added a 
wild collected Fucospora 
solandri, which comes 
all the way from New 
Zealand. This southern 
beech was shared with 
Hoyt Arboretum from 
the Washington Park 
Arboretum in Seattle. 
This species is from the 
newly redesignated family 
Nothofagaceae (southern 
beech) which previously 
had 42 species in one 
genus, but now they 
have been separated out 
into 5 genera to better 
recognize the differences 
between and relationships 
within them. Argentinian, 
Chilean, and New Zealand 
species in this family are 
cold hardy enough for 
Portland. 

Fucospora solandri is an 
evergreen with small 
leaves. The trees will 
hopefully reach 40 feet 
tall and can be very long 
lived. We look forward to 
observing how this species 
performs in Portland.

CURATOR’S REPORT

collection   
sites



4,670 
CHILDREN  

visited on a field trip

650+  
preschoolers and their 

caregivers participated in our  

TREE TIME! WALKS

1,946  
youth and families attended 

FREE SUMMER 
PROGRAMMING

2023 HIGHLIGHTS
EDUCATION

Students of all ages connect with nature 
through Hoyt Arboretum programs

Youth and families learned how urban 
tree canopy reduces summertime heat

First graders on field trips learn the 
roles animals play in seed dispersal

1,400  
ADULTS connected with 

nature through CLASSES, 
TOURS, & RECREATION 

ACTIVITIES



2023 HIGHLIGHTS
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Visitor Engagement
3,421 hours: 33%

Behind the Scenes
691 hours: 7%

Community Science
709 hours: 7%

Education
500 hours: 5%

Stewardship
5,000 hours: 48%

 

35 COMMUNITY
               SCIENTISTS spent

709 HOURS
                          contributing to 

5 COLLECTIONS
 and monitoring projects

Volunteer NATURE 
EDUCATORS spent 

500  
HOURS 

 leading children on field trips

60  

VOLUNTEERS spent 

3,421  

HOURS engaging with  
visitors from around the world

815  

STEWARDSHIP 
VOLUNTEERS  

spent 5,000 HOURS 
caring for the trees and trails

VOLUNTEER ARBORISTS provide professional  
tree care for Hoyt Arboretum at the 36th annual  

Arborists in the Arboretum event



OUR PLACE IN PLACCE
HAF’s Strategic Plan in Action

Our Mission 
Hoyt Arboretum Friends brings people and trees together. 
We create meaningful learning experiences in a unique 
global tree collection that we nurture in partnership with 
Portland Parks & Recreation. 

To support this mission, we adopted a new Strategic Plan 
for 2023-2027, and with the first year of implementation 
behind us, we’re proud of the progress we’ve made 
toward the goals and milestones it outlines. The new 
plan serves as a touchstone for all aspects of our work. 
In some cases we’ve had to update existing programs to 
align with our new goals. For new programs, however, 
we have the luxury of building a framework to align with 
our goals from the start. And that’s exactly what our 
Education Team accomplished with PLACCE. 

In 2022 Hoyt Arboretum Friends was selected to be a part 
of the Plants and Climate Change Education (PLACCE) 
cohort, in partnership with the United States Botanic 
Garden. Funding and collaboration in this program 
allowed us to pilot a new climate change curriculum for 
local middle schoolers in the 2023-2024 school year. 

Empowering and engaging youth 
through education

Beginning in the fall of 2023, the HAF Education team has 
been working with 515 students and 8 teachers from 4 
Portland-based middle schools in their own classrooms 
and on field trips to Hoyt Arboretum. 

Using the western redcedar as a model for the effects of 
climate change on plants, the overarching goal of the 

curriculum is to foster an understanding that plants are 
teachers and humans have a responsibility to listen and 
rebuild our relationship with the natural world.

Expanding access
This program is offered for free to participating 

schools including 2 classroom visits and 2 field trips to 
the Arboretum during the school year. Classroom visits 
allow Nature Educators to lay a foundation of concepts 
from the curriculum and what to expect from their 
Arboretum experiences since many students had never 
been to the park before.  

Nature Educators engage with students through a 
progression of concepts over time. In the fall semester 
of the school year, students were asked to explore their 
personal connections with nature in the classroom 
before physically experiencing the western redcedar at 
the Arboretum and being introduced to the concept 
of reciprocity. 

The program will continue with the same students in 
the spring, focusing on the effects of climate change 
on the western redcedar. The students will also have 
the opportunity to contribute to a community science 
project that monitors this important native tree.

Strengthening and growing cultural 
connections

To create a sense of belonging in the park and in nature 
at large among students, Nature Educators were trained 
to communicate concepts through a social-emotional 
learning framework. Through storytelling, hands-on 
activities, and “active hope” nature journaling, students 
from all backgrounds and with different learning 
styles are given opportunities to connect with the 
subject matter.



Some participating students speak only in Spanish, and 
we were able to place them in groups with Spanish-
speaking educators at the Arboretum. For the spring 
season, we will offer journaling activities and prompts in 
Spanish for students who need it, or prefer to participate 
in that language.

Addressing the impacts of climate 
change across our programs

This spring, the students will receive training to 
participate in the Western Redcedar Dieback Project 
(WRDP). This community science project monitors the 
impacts of climate change on western redcedars in the 
Pacific Northwest. Through the PLACCE program, these 
Portland middle schoolers will collect data from western 
redcedars in the Arboretum and across the city. They plan 
to overlay their findings with a heat map of the city to 
research whether temperature is a major influence on the 
tree species’ health.  

What we’ve learned so far:
It’s more important than ever for youth to learn about 
trees and nature, and middle school is when they start 
making connections between the patterns they are 
already seeing in the weather and climate change. For 

some of the middle schoolers, this was the first time they 
had considered the benefits plants provide, and after 
visiting the Arboretum, one student said, “I really loved 
the idea about thanking and asking plants for resources”. 

The PLACCE pilot program will conclude at the end 
of April, 2024 and, with help from local education 
consultants, we will evaluate students’ pre-and-post 
assessments to determine if they:
1.	 built a stronger connection to nature
2.	 have a heightened awareness around the climate crisis
3.	 have an increased desire to take action 

So far, we feel confident that students are forming 
positive connections with trees, and we hope that 
at the end of the school year they will be motivated 
to participate in climate-based solutions in their 
personal lives.

We plan to continue this program next year with a 
streamlined curriculum, and will include more schools, 
particularly those with fewer resources for field trips. 
Today’s middle schoolers are tomorrow’s forest stewards, 
and working with them gives us hope for the future.

View the full Strategic Plan
www.hoytarboretum.org/about/reports/ 



2023 FINANCIALS
2023 was a year of growth and success for Hoyt Arboretum Friends. The 
number of visitors to Hoyt continues to be strong and field trips are booked 
to capacity. Under the leadership of our expanded education staff we 
welcomed 4,670 students to our outdoor classroom. Visitors were both 
generous and engaged, and sales at the Hoyt Arboretum Visitor Center gift 
shop were higher than ever. Outdoor weddings and other events continued 
the recent trend, resulting in another banner year for rental revenue.

We celebrated the Arboretum at our annual Forage in the Forest event by 
raising more funds than expected and surpassed our annual fundraising 
goal. Moving into 2024 our financial position remains strong. We will 
continue to invest donor support in expanding education, volunteer, and 
conservation programming, pursue park improvement projects, and plan for 
a future at Hoyt Arboretum where we have the capacity to serve all who visit 
to learn, explore, and hike the trails.

Total Revenue  
Individual contributions $409,182.00 28%
Corporate donations $62,282.00 4%
In-kind contributions $77,348.00 5%
Future Facility Planning $252,000.00 17%
Grants $251,727.00 17%
Rental income $67,975.00 5%
Program income $50,427.00 4%
Retail sales $176,826.00 12%
Other (Events and Interest) $115,262.00 8%
  
  

Total Expenses 2023 2023
Management and general services  $ 85,774  8%
Future Facility Planning  $ 85,641  8%
Fundraising  $ 155,387  15%
Program services  $ 653,414  62%
Collections  $ 79,458  7%
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STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION 
Unaudited 12/31/2023	

ASSETS	
Cash in Checking	   362,338 
Cash in Money Markets	   244,600 
Cash in Investment Accounts	   1,229,349 
Endowment	   335,034   
Accounts Receivable	   32,341 
Future Facility Planning 	   91,344 
Prepaid Expenses	   2,995  
Merchandise Inventory	   23,385 
Total Assets. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                           2,321,386 

LIABILITIES 	
Accounts Payable	   3,991 
Payroll Liabilities & Accrued Vacation	   9,037 
Deferred Revenue	   11,000 
Total Liabilities. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                             24,028 	

NET ASSETS	 	
Total Available for Operations	   966,846 
Reserves	   400,000 
Total Unrestricted Net Assets . . . . . . . . . .           1,366,846 
Total Temporarily Restricted Net Assets. . .    595,479 
Endowment. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                                   335,034 
Total Net Assets. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                         2,297,358 
Total Liabilities and Net Assets. . . . . . . . .           2,321,386 

STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES	
REVENUE 	
REVENUE 	
Individual Contributions	   409,182 
Corporate Contributions	   62,282 
Foundation Grants	   238,727 
Government Grants	   13,000 
Future Facility Planning	   252,000 
Rental Income	   67,975 
Fees for Service (program revenue)	   50,427 
Event Income	   36,390 
Merchandise Sales	   176,826 
Interest Income	   19,572 
Unrealized Gain/ Loss on Investments	   56,043 
Realized Gain/ Loss on Investments	   1,856 
In-Kind Contributions	   77,348 
Other Revenue	   1,400 
Total Revenue. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                           1,463,029 
EXPENSES
Personnel	   583,343 
Accounting Services	   23,155 
Education Programs	   37,800 
Collections & Landscape Services	   11,470 
Computer & Website Services	   15,025 
Marketing 	   4,656 
Other Contract Services	   63,008 
Future Facility Contract Services	   62,400 
Gift Shop Merchandise	   91,859 
Staff Training and Development	   7,132 
Office Supplies	   14,064 
Insurance	   5,387 
Printing and Postage	   37,013 
Dues and Subscriptions	   2,618 
Miscellaneous Expenses	   1,080 
Bank Charges	   12,211 
Endowment Expenses	   2,936 
In-Kind Contributions	   77,348 
DEI Training and Programs	   7,170 
Total Expenses. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                         1,059,674 
Change in Net Assets. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .                     403,356 



Susan Hammer’s Transformational Legacy
I still remember my first walk at Hoyt Arboretum with Susan Hammer. 
It became immediately clear that I was with someone who was much 
more familiar with the park and the trails than I was (at that time). She 
told me Hoyt Arboretum was her sanctuary, a special place where she 
could feel surrounded by nature. As we walked that day and over the 
coming years, Susan also shared her thoughts about improvements 
she’d like to see at Hoyt Arboretum: more trees with labels and better 
facilities to host students and anyone who wants to learn about trees 
as they explore. 

When Susan passed away in 2020, we were touched to learn that 
she left a very significant bequest to help make some of those 
transformational improvements at Hoyt Arboretum. You’ll be hearing 
much more about these plans as they unfold in the coming months. 
We know that Susan would be proud to see us maintain this natural 
“sanctuary” while making it more accessible, educational, and resilient 
for generations to come. Thank you Susan, 

Anna Goldrich, Executive Director, Hoyt Arboretum Friends

Honoring Phil Rogers
The Hoyt Arboretum Friends first met Phil Rogers in 2016 when 
Mandy Tu joined our team as Plant Taxonomist and Herbarium 
Curator. Through Mandy, we got to know Phil as a devoted husband 
and loving father to their daughters Linnea and Lily. He was always 
kind, had a smile on his face – especially when beaming with pride 

over his endlessly 
talented girls, and 
had a silly joke 
to share in every 
conversation. We 
are devastated 
by his sudden 
passing in 2023, 
and he will be 
missed by all who 
knew him.

Phil’s impact on the community is made clear by the outpouring 
of tribute gifts received in his honor. These gifts to Hoyt Arboretum 
support a place that holds memories for their whole family. As our 
community mourns Phil’s passing, we hope Hoyt Arboretum can be 
a place for everyone to reflect, heal, learn, and grow. 

Thank you to those who made gifts in 
memory of Phil Rogers
Salman Ahmad
Dong Baik
Eugene and Peggy Bartman
Doris and Don Beard
Brandon Bohlen
Juli Bonini and 

Richard Stantz
Aaron and Michelle 

Brezenski
Claire Carder and 

Jim Scherzinger
Eileen Carnahan
Pat and Walt Conwell
Maritza Dash
Anna Goldrich and 

Jim Middaugh
Gwen Grossmiller
Alys Hawk and 

Stan Hockett
Grant Hay and 

Christine Placek
J. Hayden and 

Shannon Thomas
Kristin and Craig Henry
Thomas Hernandez
Maurine Hoder
Henry Itkin and 

Barbara Switzer
Richard Kacprowicz
Diane Kelzer
Jane Kon
Cindy Kong
Sharayu A. Kulkarni
Mindy Kuo
Johanna Kwan

Landscape Committee 
friends - Debbie Thomas, 
Penny, Debbie W., Tamara 
& Sharyn

Lucy Li
Jaymee Marty
Susan Mason and 

Barbara Mason
Microsoft Corporation
Max Morris
Kyoko and Richard Palacio
Mark Paskowitz
Srirama Pedarla
Kathy Pollock
Shilpa Rameshchander
Russell Rogers
Stephan Rotter
Wayne Sakakuchi
Christina Scarzello and 

Michael Hayakawa
Paul Schatteles
Beth and Randy Scherman
Becky Schreiber and 

Andrew Tice
Paula Sebastian
Mitchell and Leslie Seibert
Rehan Sheikh
Kris and Pat Snow
Gayathri Sundaresan
Taseer Syed
Rita Wang
Harriet Wasserman
Alex Willard
Wei Xie
Guey Hwang Yap
Lee Anne Zajicek



THANK YOU 2023 DONORS
INDIVIDUAL DONORS
$10,000+
The de Weese Family 
James G. Stevens and 

Andreé H. Stevens Fund of 
the Oregon Community 
Foundation

The Jo & Andy Fund
Brad & Nancy Miller Giving Fund
Mitzvah Fund of the Oregon 

Community Foundation
Phyllis Reynolds
Charlie and Darci Swindells 

Fund of the Oregon 
Community Foundation

$5,000- $9,999
Rita Duyn
Harry and Marguerite Kendall 

Fund of the Oregon 
Community Foundation

Jane R. Kendall Family Fund 
of the Oregon Community 
Foundation 

Kuhn Lefferts Charitable Fund
Ed and Margaret Kushner
Lynn Loacker
Susan Jackson McAnulty
Joyce Mills
Reid Family Fund
Russell Family Charitable Fund
Iliana Tovar and Tim Keller
Robert and Deborah Zagunis

$1,000- $4,999
The Allen Stewart Fund
Robert A. Bartlett Jr.	
Jennifer Bates	
Charles and Meg Bishop
Nell and Bob Bonaparte
Lou and John Chapman
Erin and Adam Cherry 7
The Dancy Charitable Fund
Sonal Dave	
Drake Family Fund of the 

Oregon Community 
Foundation

James Edwards and 
Michele Mass

Elizabeth Evans and 
Dean Runyan

Margo and Andrew Fowler
Katherine and Mark Frandsen
Zanley and Claire Galton
Sally Gibson	
Jeanne Giordano
Charlotte Gray 
Gregory and Mary Hinckley
Josh Hinerfeld & Andrea Binder 

Charitable Fund 
Joan Horstkotte	
Henry Itkin and 

Barbara Switzer 7
Will and Kathryn Ives
The Johanson Family 

Charitable Fund	
Molly Jones
Keane Family Fund
William Kinsey and Arlena Barnes

Koerner/Dieter Family 
Foundation Giving Fund

Leslie and Randy Labbe
Walter McMonies and Maria Hall
Edie and Mark Millar 7	
Rob and Sherry Millis	
Des and Kerma Murphy
Robert Nimmo and Linda Jensen
Ray and Carol North	
The Nutt House Fund
Jin and Julieann Park	  
John Paul and Teri Wadsworth
David James Pollock	
Rick Pope and Sue Brickey
Darin Rabb and Heather Perrin
Claire Randall and Bob Kerr 7
Sandy and Fran Rogers
Kyna Rubin and 

Barry Schumacher
Damon and Andrea Schrosk
Ann and Mark Schwarz
Sean Sweat and Chelsea Smith
Calvin and Mayho Tanabe
Dave and Ann Taylor	
J. Hayden and Shannon Thomas
David and Christine Vernier
Franz and Marilee Vogt 

Family Fund
Patty and Clifton White
Pam Wiley and Phil Keisling
Richard Williams and Diane Field
Carter and Wendy Wray
Wynne Family Charitable Fund 
Zarling Giving Fund 

$500- $999
Baron/Gilbert Fund of 

the Oregon Community 
Foundation	

J & S Bishop Fund of the 
Oregon Community 
Foundation

Mort Bishop and 
Mary Lang Bishop

Darol and Ann Brown	
Doug and Elizabeth Capps
Claire Carder and 

Jim Scherzinger 7	
Kevin and Beth Carr	
Eileen G. Claiborne	
Wolf and Jan Dammers 7
Jillian Detweiler
Neil and Marjie Dreiseszun 

Giving Fund	
Mary and Hamid Fallah 7
Robert and Lucinka Forster
Antonio Frias and Karen Oh
The Goeddel/Calahan Fund 
Anna Goldrich and 

Jim Middaugh 7
David Goulder and Marlene Salon
The Grice-Buechler Gift Fund 
John Haines and Molly Kramer
Martine and Charles Hammond
Brian Hanna	
Paul and Jane Henderson
Marshall Hieronimus	
The Hub and Spoke Fund
Robert Jensen
Albert and Susan Johnson

Isaac Jones and Kyra Bennett
Denise Kleim and Chris Corich
David Knott and Lee Hunt
Elizabeth Leach and Bert 

Berney Philanthropic Fund
Katherine and Gavin Ledson
Richard Liebman and 

Sheryl Fuller
Nancy Loeb Charitable 

Foundation
Mary and Holly Ludtke	
Jeffrey and Heather Martin
Martin and Liz McClanan
Jessica McCoy	
Janet Merrell	
David and Mary Mullen
Keith Phillips and Gloria Trujillo
Michael and Nancy Phillips
Riikka Salonen	
Sanzone Charitable Fund 
Richard and Deirdre Shea
Rehan Sheikh	
Jeremy Sherwood	
The Kayla and Eric Soleglad 

Charitable Gift Fund
James Stevens	
Julie Lou Tripp Fund
John and Susan Turner
Amaya Urzaa	
Richard and Linda Ward
Weaver-Carbaugh 

Charitable Fund
Joe and Phyllis Whittington
David and Joan Witter

$250- $499
Jeffrey and Gillian Abendroth
Chuck and Kerry Aude	
Sharon Baker	
Greg Block and Rosa Vila
Suzanne Bonamici and 

Michael H. Simon
Victoria and Parker Campbell
Eileen Carnahan	
Peter and Susan Carr	
Judith and Alan Charney
Benjamin and Jessica Colteaux
Robert Dickoff	
Nancy Duhnkrack and 

James Monteith
Timothy Eddy	
Christine Edwardsen	
Debbie and Mike Elliott 

Charitable Fund 
David and Jeanne Ellis	
Michael Enea/Sal Enea O’Brien 

Fund for Peace at the East Bay 
Community Foundation

Pamela Eros 7
Edwin Gerow and Cheryl Chevis
Hannah and Daniel Goldrich
Marjorie Grafe and Mark Zornow
James Hampton and 

Ashley Roland
Carly and Leah Harrison
Helfgott Giving Fund
Katrina Helmkamp and 

Jim Zydiak
Peggie and Brooks Hickerson
Janet and Daniel Huffman

David and Cindy Hutchison
Christopher F. Jones	
Joyce and Gregg Josephson
Diane Kelzer	
Kohnstamm Family Foundation
Joanne M Lilley Trust
Anne Marie Luthro	
Dawn Liane Martinez	
Jaymee Marty	
John R Mathewson	
John and Julie McAllister Fund
Bob Meyer
Steve and Nancy Meyer
Eric Mitchell and Julia Conder
John Eric Noran	
Sara Pascoe	
Gary and Linda Pope	
Joya Powers	
Julia Regan	
Robert Rineer and 

Debbie Thomas
Kurt Rosenberg and 

Blake Martin
Alex Ruzicka and 

Melinda Hutson
Christina Scarzello and 

Michael Hayakawa
Beth and Randy Scherman
Clair Scribner	
Mitchell and Leslie Seibert
Paul and Dana Shigley	
Gordon R. Snedecor	
Bill and Susi Stevens	
Mauricio Villarreal	
Hilary Vineyard	
Stephanie and Rick Wagner 7
Elizabeth Wehrli	
Patty Worger and Pam Moen
Merri Souther Wyatt 

Charitable Fund
Mark and Paula Young 

Giving Fund
Lee Anne Zajicek	

$100- $249
Dave and Margaret Albertine
Barry and Linda Armentrout
Casey Armstrong	
Anne Atkinson	
Arthur Bailey	
Alan and Julieann Barker
Francis Barnwell and 

Virginia Quinn
Heather Barnwell	
Karyn Barsa	
Lee Ann and Donald Barth
Steve and Shelly Beard
Jane and Spencer Beebe
Douglas Beers and Leslie Taylor
Bennetts Charitable 

Giving Fund
Phyllis and Robert Berman
Melanie Billings-Yun and 

Joe Yun
Jim and Sue Bisio	
Haleah Blank	
Brandon Bohlen	
Lisa Brenskelle	
Aaron and Michelle Brezenski
John C. Briggs	

Brown Giving Fund
Matthew Buckon and Leslie Ross
Virginia Burdick 7
Morris and Elizabeth Button
Thomas Carter and 

Nanci Remington
Greg Coodley	
Linda and Greg Crabtree 7
Mary Felice Crowe	
Stephen Dale and Lillian Li
Maritza Dash	
Michael Davidson	
Naomi Segal Deitz	
Laura J. Dickinson	
Robert Dismukes 7	
Sarah Dougher and 

Nate Obermeyer 7
James Draudt and Ann Witsil
William and Cornelia Drevescraft
Michael and Patricia Drewry 7
Donna Dull	
Robert and Linda Durham
Gerda Eck	
Margaret and Bob Ecklund
Shirley Jean Edmison	
Elyssa Emrich	
Rochella Farnand and 

Kevin Stahr 7
Susan Faulkner	
Amy Fauver and 

Todd Borkowitz
Chris and Michael Ferrante
Liza Finkel and Scott Fletcher
Flowerdale Giving Fund
Patrick Fong	
Edmund Frank and Eustacia Su
D. Brady and Bette Franklin
John Gainer and Libby Giroux
Deborah Galardi and Jeff Dresser
Kathryn Grantz	
Ruth Gregg	
JoAnne and Kent Grewe
Gwen Grossmiller	
Chris Haines and Sarah Schulte
Marie V. Hall	
Thomas Hansen and Kim Manley
Marian and Cordell Hanson 7
Anna and Fred Hasle 7
Alys Hawk and Stan Hockett
Grant Hay and Christine Placek
Charles Heatwole and 

Deborah O’Neill
Clayton and Sudee Hering
Linda Hering	
Thomas Hernandez	
Sally and Bill Hersh	
Edward Hershberg and 

Valerie Poris
Steve and Felicia Holgate
Doug and Jackie Jones 7
Wilah Journey	
David and Dolores Judkins 7
David and Ann Kafoury
Anna Kanwit and 

Roger Lenneberg
Karen Keating 7
Tom Keller and Shelly Field
Stephen and Kathryn Kelly
Olga Kiena	
Robert L. Kirby 7	

7 Members of the Evergreen Circle. To learn more about becoming a monthly donor, contact ajah@hoytarboretum.org.
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John Kistler	
Jane Kon	
Peter and Marianne Krainock 7
Tom Kuffner and 

Ervin Czimskey
Reuel Kurzet and John Moore
Johanna Kwan	
Jerome LaBarre and 

Mary Nemmers
Stephen and Nancy Lagozzino
Rebecca and Roger Langdon
Steve Lanigan	
Mark Law and 

Susan Donohoe 7
Moya and John Lehman
Lucy Li	
Christina Ling	
Carol Ann Link	
John Long and Karen Suher
Shana Long	
Liisa MacLaren	
Logan Macy	
Abby Mann	
Michael Manuel	
Susan Mason and 

Barbara Mason
Tedde and David McMillen 7
John and Darcie Meihoff
Debbie Meisinger and 

Barry Buchanan
Mathew and Linda Millenbach
Anne and Michael Miller
Wendy and Raymond Mitchell
Judy Moore
Ashok Muralidaran and 

Radhika Purushothaman
Helle Nathan	
Bruce Nelson and 

Carolyn Matthews 7
Philip Nelson	
Ingolf and Peggy Noto
Carolyn Ofiara and 

Annette Guido
Linda and Steve Parker
Scott Parker and 

Ellen Vanderslice
Jean Parodi	
Lucy Petermeier	
Geoffrey Peters and 

Lenka Jelinek
Elizabeth and Tim Petersen
Marie-Noelle and Greg Phillips
Jerry Porter 7
Barbara Radwan-Kuzelewski 

and Joe Durnell	
Norma Fae Reich	
Paul and Susan Riley	
Russell Rogers	
Charles Rooks	
Lee and Susan Rosenbaum
Richard Rosenhaft	
Briana Rossi 7
Susan Safford Charitable Fund
Breah Pika-Salas and Steve Salas
John and Gail Saltveit	
Dan Saltzman	
Kerry and Steve Sanford
Zari Santner	
Mary Scherer and 

Myles Nelligan
Becky Schreiber and 

Andrew Tice 7

Peggie Schwarz and 
Tom Nelson

William Sefler	
Carol Shaff 7
John Sharp and Annie Raich 7
Mila and Doug Shaw	
Jim Sjulin and Gay Greger
Carmen and Paul Sorenson 7
Kathryn and John Stephens
Amy Stewart and Scott Brown
Robert S Strebin Jr.	
Jon and Barbara Stroud
Melissa Tacker	
Lloyd and Catherine Taylor
Bradley Tebo and 

Margo Haygood
Judith Teufel	
Larry Thomas	
Michael Traylor and 

Derek Holmgren
Elizabeth and Maurici Ubiergo
Ric and Agnes Vetter 7
Mike and Bonnie Voss	
Dale and Sandy Walker
Jarrett Walker	
Richard and Penny Walker
Nancy Walsh	
Scott and Susan Walsh	
Rita Wang	
Anne and Scott Weaver 7
Cameron Webb	
Harold Weight	
M. Howard Weinstein	
Elisabeth Weltin	
David Westby	
Randi Wexler	
Ashley and Aaron Wigod 7
Tyler Wilson	
Carolyn Wood 7
Linda K. Wooden	
Lisa Wyatt 7	
Wei Xie
Bruce and Susan Zabel
Ivan Zackheim and 

Miriam Hecht
Jonathan Zonana and 

Kory Keller
ARBORIST PARTNERS
ArborPro Tree Experts
Bartlett Tree Experts
For The Love Of Trees
General Tree Service
Honl Tree Care
Oregon Tree Care
Teragan & Associates

CORPORATE SPONSORS
A Plus Tree LLC
ArborPro Tree Experts
Bartlett Tree Experts
Colas Construction
D.A. Davidson & Co.
First Interstate Bank
For The Love Of Trees
Fruitful Tree Care LLC 
General Tree Service
Hennebery Eddy Architects
Honl Tree Care
Oregon Tree Care
Perkins & Co
Stoel Rives LLP
Teragan & Associates, Inc.
The F.A. Bartlett Tree Expert Co.

Umpqua Bank

FOUNDATION DONORS
Autzen Foundation
Fred W. Fields Fund of Oregon 

Community Foundation
ImpactAssets	
International Paper 

Foundation
J. Frank Schmidt Family 

Charitable Foundation
Juan Young Trust
Marie Lamfrom Charitable 

Foundation
Meyer Memorial Trust
Rose E. Tucker Charitable Trust
Susan Hammer Fund of 

Oregon Community 
Foundation

Swigert Foundation
The Roundhouse Foundation  
United States Botanic Garden
Walker Family Foundation

COMPANIES WHO 
PROVIDED EMPLOYEE 
MATCHING GIFTS IN 
SUPPORT OF HOYT 
ARBORETUM
Ameriprise Financial, Inc.
Boeing
Columbia Sportswear
First Interstate Bancsystem 

Foundation, Inc.
First Technology Federal Credit 

Union
Genentech
Intel
Microsoft Corporation
New Relic
Nike, Inc.
Synopsys, Inc
Texas Instruments Foundation
Thomson Reuters
Unitus Community Credit Union

IN KIND DONORS
Andy Russell and Brigitte 

Kolloch-Russell
Arbor Care Tree Specialists
Cameron Winery
Casa Bruno
Columbia Sportswear
Cornell Farm
Cotopaxi
Higgins Restaurant
Morel Ink
Pacific Crest Forest Bathing
Portland Pet Food Company
Splendid Cycles

We have made every effort 
to include all donations from 
2023. If our report contains 
errors, please accept our 
apologies. Notify Ajah Maloney, 
Development Director with 
record updates at 503-823-3655 
or ajah@hoytarboretum.org.

By including Hoyt Arboretum as a beneficiary 
in their wills, bequests, and other planned gifts, 
Sequoia Legacy Society members are the protective 
canopy of our living museum. We’re thankful to 
the following members for making the ultimate 
commitment to the future of tree conservation, 
education, and stewardship.

SEQUOIA LEGACY SOCIETY
Names highlighted in green have passed.

Jeffrey and Gillian Abendroth

Gregory Blaumer

Lyn Cameron

Lou and John Chapman

James Edwards and 

Michele Mass

Susan Hammer
Henry Itkin and 

Barbara Switzer

Susan Lamb

Lynn Loacker

Susan Jackson McAnulty

Edie and Mark Millar

David Mitchell and Judy 

Bradley

Des and Kerma Murphy

Nancy Hebb Freeman Trust
Josephine Pope

Hilary Russell

Jeanne Schramm
Peggie Schwarz and Tom 

Nelson

William Sefler

Roy Simengaard

If you have included Hoyt Arboretum Friends in your 
estate plan or would like to learn more about how to do 
so, we invite you to contact Ajah Maloney, Development 
Director at 503-823-3655 or ajah@hoytarboretum.org

SILVER LEAF STEWARD
2023 Commemorative Donation

In Memory of Greg Slim Lively Johnson

In Memory of Kelly McKinney Wentworth

Thank you also to all of our donors who wish to remain anonymous. Your support helps to sustain 
our education and conservation programs throughout the year.



4000 SW Fairview Blvd., Portland, OR 97221       

hoytarboretum.org

info@hoytarboretum.org  •  (503) 865-8733

THANK YOU
to our community of members, volunteers, board, staff, 

and community partners that work together to serve our 
students, visitors, trees, and trails.

The images in this report were generously contributed by Mike Drewry, Rhonda Dorsett, and Steve Lannigan.
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